                            Charlotte

                       Street

 Association

                                                                                             39 Tottenham Street
                                                                                                       London W1T 4RX
                                                                                                               email: csafitzrovia@yahoo.co.uk
Development Management,
Regeneration & Planning,

London Borough of Camden,

Town Hall, Judd Street,
London WC1H 8ND.                                                            5th January 2024
For the attention of Brendan Versluys, Planning Officer, Planning Solutions Team
By email to:  planning@camden.gov.uk  and  brendan.versluys@camden.gov.uk
Dear Brendan Versluys,
Re:  refs. 2023/3999/P and 2023/5008/L: 6-7 Percy Street, W1T 1 DH:
2023/3999/P:
Change of use from hairdresser's (Class E) to private members' club (Sui Generis) (retrospective)
2023/5008/L:
Internal alterations including removal of modern interventions and relocation of the existing glass staircase to the rear (ground floor), removal of modern interventions including partitions and plasterboard ceiling, and construct new partitions (basement)
I am writing on behalf of the Charlotte Street Association, concerning the above planning application.

Our Association wishes to object to the proposed Charge of Use from Hairdressers (Class E) to Private Members Club (Sui Generis), for the reasons which we set out below.

Re: proposed Change of Use:

We wish to object to the proposed Change of Use from hairdressers (Class E) to private members club (Sui Generis), and especially as the proposed use is likely to be detrimental to the residential amenity of those living nearby:
(a). for the residential flats at the rear in Percy Mews; and

(b). for the residential flats/houses in Percy Street, including those opposite in Percy Street.  

The premises of nos. 6 and 7 are extensive, consisting of the Ground Floor and Basement of no. 7 and the Basement of No. 6. Both of these premises extend back to Percy Mews at the rear, which contains various residential premises. We understand that some of this residential in Percy Mews at the rear physically adjoins Nos. 6 and 7 Percy, including sharing a party wall. Thus, we are particularly concerned about noise and disturbance to the residential from the proposed Private Members Club.
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Re:  refs. 2023/3999/P and 2023/5008/L: 6-7 Percy Street, W1T 1 DH - continued:
As a Hairdressing salon, it kept business hours more like a Retail use, in this case of 10.00am to 6.00pm weekdays and Saturdays; and with no business on Sundays and Public/ Bank holidays.
But as a proposed Private Members Club:

(a). the hours of use are likely to be every day of the week throughout the year, including
          Sundays and Public/Bank Holiday days; and with hours until late evening, probably
          upto and beyond midnight.
(b). as a members club the proposed Bars and thus bar-type activity are very likely to cause

          noise and disturbance to the nearby residential;

(c). members and guests who are smokers will inevitably gather outside (both at the front

          and at the rear in the Mews) in order to smoke, and thus further ad to noise

          disturbance.

(d). also, with such a use, there is likely to be the inevitable tables & chairs on the external

          “private” forecourt area until late evenings, again leading to noise and disturbance to

          residents.

 (e). In addition to the front entrance, it is not clear how the rear entrance of the premises

          into the quiet Percy Mews (with much immediate residential) will be used by the

          proposed club.

Thus, this type of use and hours are likely to cause noise and disturbance to the residential flats at the rear in Percy Mews at times when they have previous enjoyed (and would expect to enjoy) quietness and peace)

The proposed use as a Private Members Club is not as benign as it might appear. Last year, the applicant for this Planning Application also applied for a Premises Licence (alcohol etc license) in July 2023. This application included for hours:

    - upto 11.30pm Monday to Thursday, and
    - upto Midnight on Fridays and Saturdays, and
    - upto 10,30pm on Sundays.
In addition, the proposed Licensing plan drawings showed two large Bars, one at Ground Floor and another in the Basement – thus we are particularly concerned at bar-type activity taking place. The current Planning application drawings show Bars both at Ground Floor and in the Basement; and are also referred to in the Planning Statement.
Furthermore, the licensing application made reference to “... proposed large groups; i.e. hen

and stag parties ...”, which greatly concerns us, especially in view of the very likely impact on the residential amenity of those living nearby.
Even if the proposed members club does not go ahead with hen and stag parties, it is, nonetheless, still likely to have events of, say, upt 100 people. As an example, a professional members club (the Chief in Bedford Square) is proposing such events of upto a 100 people for its members.
For reference, please find attached a copy of our Association’s letter/representations dated 31st July 2023 regarding the Licensing Application.
The Licensing Application did not go a Hearing – for reasons we do not know, the applicant withdrew his licensing application. Maybe he is awaiting the outcome of this current Planning Application, and thus maybe re-submit a Licensing Application.
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Re:  refs. 2023/3999/P and 2023/5008/L: 6-7 Percy Street, W1T 1 DH - continued:
Re: alterations re. the Listed Building:
Last year, stripping out (Ground Floor and Basement) of these Listed Buildings was taking place (before any planning application was submitted). Our Association drew attention to this to the planning enforcement team, but we do not know what the outcome was.
(a). We do not know the interiors of these two buildings well enough with regard to existing
       significant architectural features, including original doors, skirtings, fireplaces, ceiling
       mouldings, etc, and thus the impact of the proposed physical changes. We would ask
       that Camden’s Conservation Officers vist  and assess the situation in the context of the
       proposals.

(b). Re: Proposals to front elevation:
      Nonetheless, we do wish to strongly object to the proposal for “opaque film (to be)

      applied to glass internally” -  this is the large ground floor window of the front elevation

      (Percy Street). We think that this proposal is completely inappropriate for the

      architectural character of this (or any) Listed Building, and will also create a dead
      frontage.

      We appreciate that an internal blind or curtains behind the window could be used

      instead if privacy is required. But, a blind or curtains have the flexibility of being able to

      be opened, and not be permanently closed. Also, a blind or curtains give some
      appearance of 3-dimensional space when viewed from the street, because they are

      setback to a degree from the window.
Yours sincerely,

Clive Henderson,

On behalf of Charlotte Street Association.
Attached:
Charlotte Street Association’s letter dated 31st July 2023, regarding a Licensing Application by the applicant for the premises.
